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 September 2022 

Have you got something you’d like to share with the group either about pickleball or 

yourself?  Would you like to contribute an article to the Newsletter or just submit 

some ideas?  Contact Nancy Mroz at 505-660-4600 or nancymroz@gmail.com 

Pickleball Social 

Want to contribute to the newsletter? 

We had a wonderful summer with visitors and our Santa Fe pickleball community enjoying play 
throughout each day.  I thank all of you who signed up as our host during open play. This really 
made a great impression on all the visitors.  I received compliments weekly if not daily on how 
wonderful and inviting the Santa Fe pickleball players are.  The activities that the club has put on 
are well attended with most events filling up each day.  We have been watching this closely and 
the board has decided to increase the number of events starting in September.  We will keep this 
calendar until November and see how this works out.  We heard from many of you on what you 
liked and didn’t, and try to make changes that meet your needs. Feel free to always let any board 
member know what is working or not.   

September’s Pickleball Social has yet to be determined, but we will let you know! 

Cindy Lawton—President 

Wayne Siefert—Vice-President 

Sandy Arrighi—Secretary 

Chuck Stein—Treasurer 

Gaby Loy—Member-at-large (Ambassador, Membership) 

Bruce Panowski—Member-at-large (Publisher) 

Nancy Mroz—Member-at-large (Contributing Editor) 

Dr. Mike Jackson—Member-at-large (Jack-of-all-trades) 

Fund Raising Update 

A unique scenario occurred. We were in a rally and we hit 
a high ball while we were near the baseline. My opponent 
straight across from me cut the ball short into the NVZ, so 
I ran up and popped the ball back over. I then 
crouched  behind the net so the opponent didn’t smash 
the ball at me. As I’m crouched down behind the net (not 
touching the net) the opponent hits the ball into the net 

and the net waves out and hits me due to the ball. What is the ruling? Does it matter the net hit 
me because it was from the ball on the other side of the net? 
 
First thought: SECTION 7 – Fault Rules  
A fault (and resulting dead ball) will be declared for the following: 
Rule 7.G A player, a player’s apparel, or a player’s paddle contacting 
the net system, the net posts, or the opponent’s court, when 
the ball is in play. 
 
However!  
Rule 11.L.5.d. states Any malfunction of a net system during play 
shall be considered a hinder.  
The point will be replayed. 
 
[This type of malfunction can easily occur with portable nets, where wind can also be a factor.] 

By Annie Maes 

Food Depot Community Outreach 

The Santa Fe Pickleball Club is continuing its efforts to give back to the community!  

Several times a month we are volunteering at the Food Depot. Volunteers evaluate and repack 

donated food for distribution to people in need.   

Chuck Stein, our treasurer, serves as our coordinator for the Club.  You can sign up on Court 

Reserve by searching under Categories and “Community Outreach”.     

If you have questions, please email Chuck at chuck@chuckstein.com or you can text him at 214-

354-6073.  

Current month dates are as follows: 

• Tuesday 9/13—9:00am to 11:30am (3 spots remaining) 

• Wednesday 9/21—1:30pm to 4:00pm (5 spots remaining) 

Jim Hille 

We have reason to celebrate!  We have passed the $100,000 threshold and now stand at 
$105,000 donated+commited!  This is truly a club effort that deserves a very big THANK 
YOU!!!  We all should feel good about what we have accomplished, but remember, our goal 
remains $200,000!  We need your help. 
 
You will notice the first set of Court signs are going up along with co-sponsors.  Do you have a 
group of players who might go in together to co-sponsor a court?...come up with a name for your 
sign!  Also, take note of our business/corporate sponsors listed below; if you know someone 
associated with them, offer a word of thanks. 

ADOPT-A-COURT CO-SPONSORS ($5000 or 

more) 

Anonymous Donor 

Jackson Family 

Jim and Tina Hille 

Kaitlyn Berry and Quentin Carnicelli 

Lawton/Bernard Family 

Marilyn Durkee 

Mary Alei & Donnie Torres 

Susan Kirst Millspaugh  

 

BANGERS ($2500 to $4999) 

Aleta Pippin and Bennie Wallace 

Anonymous Donor 

Denise Hurtado and David Brenner 

Sharon Beaupre 

 

DINKERS ($1000 to $2499) 

Abel Vasquez 

Adam and Gale Wasserman 

Deborah Rethemeyer and Patricia Locke 

Eugene and Nancy Mroz 

Frank and Kim Mancuso 

Harvey Pitterman 

Jeff & Anne Webber 

JFrederickArt.com  

John Hamilton 

Julie Bugg and Mark McDaniel 

Owen Perillo and Catherine Leon 

Paul & Christine Wantuck 

Sheila Fajl 

PLAYERS (Up to $999) 

Allan Bird 

Amy Alford 

Anonymous Donor 

Anonymous Donor 

Betty Johnson 

Bill Arrighi 

Bruce Panowski 

Catherine Drinkard 

Chris Chakeres 

Colleen Hodges 

Cynthia Daniel 

Daniel Guevara 

Danny Robinson 

David and Beverly Martin 

Eslee Kessler 

Frame Family Foundation 

Frank Lux 

Fred Knight 

Gaby Munoz 

Gail Brown 

Gerald Becker 

Hu and Susan Hamilton 

James Johnson 

Jeffery McKinley 

John Crowley 

Judy Sanderson 

Kevin Wood 

Kirtlye Spear 

Leslie Burnside 

Lisa Young 

Maria Lynch 

Mark Reynolds 

Martha Applegate 

Matt Surprise 

Meleah Artley 

Michael Barnard 

Paul and Jill Cook 

Roslyn Gomez 

Ruth Getz Koval 

Sara McIntyre 

Sarah Bennett 

Steve and Lynn Mendes 

Steven and Kelly Myers 

Susan Barnett 

Suzanne Warwick 

Tim Kirkpatrick 

Wendy Henry 

William Gregg 

Willie Bahn and Janna Tuck 

Zane Fischer 

From the President 

 Messages 

From the Board 

By Nancy Mroz 

1. Albuquerque Senior Affairs Meet and Greet September 16-18. This tournament will be 

for ages 16 and up, pool play by skill/age. Registration will open in June.  Information at 

pickleballtournaments.com  

 

2. New Mexico Open  This year’s tournament has been cancelled.  

Upcoming Pickleball Tournaments 

Individual Donors 

In addition to the amazing generosity of those above, we, the Santa Fe Pickleball Club, are 

honored to recognize the following businesses who have given so generously as Adopt-a-

Court Co-Sponsors. 

 Business Adopt-a-court Donors 

Habitat for Humanity Fundraiser 

 

Reminder:  Membership and Donations to the club can easily be done on our website at:   

santafepickleballclub.com 

Member Recognition 

 Sweet Pickles 

 Announcements 

 

 Reference Section 

Question of the Month 

Rules & Regs 

Zane Fischer 

 Meet the Members 

WATSON ADVISORY SERVICES, LLC 

On the Lighter Side 

                Pickleball 
Player Types: Have You Met Them All? 

The Communicator, The Motor, The Monk, The Wall, The Competitor, The Sun God, The 

Chatterer, The Socializer, The Upgrader, The Negativity Guru 

 

Check out this fun article from PBU—The Pickleball University webpage: 
https://www.pickleballuniversity.com/home/pickleball-player-types-have-you-met-them-all?

&utm_source=campaign&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=evergreen&utm_content=august

&utm_term=cart4&mc_cid=7040b0c077&mc_eid=7836b250fe 

Submitted by Christine Wantuck  Certified Coach PPR  

On another (musical) note:  Keep getting pickled with you... 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1bKm1ktziJ4 

Giving Back to our Community ~ Annie Maes 
 
The SFPC joined forces with Santa Fe Habitat for Humanity for their Pickleball Day Fundraiser. 
The August 6th event was a fun day of free pickleball lessons and Round Robin play. 
 
The Habitat Young Professionals are volunteers who work to create positive change in their 
communities. Their first event with the SFPC raised over $5,000 to aid people in need of affordable 
housing. Madeline Skrak, Marketing Mgr. with Habitat, created a welcoming family event. Maddy 
and her team provided tee shirts, snacks, and water and all prizes!! Dos Amigos Food Truck 
provided a mouth-watering menu. 
 
The Round Robin was great fun for all ages. $50 gift cards were given to the second and third 
place winners along with jars of pickles, of course! The 1st Place winner in the Tier 3 level was our 
very own SFPC member, Abrey Mann! Who along with a large jar of pickles also received a $100 
gift card for the SF Bar & Grill.  
 
We give special thanks to our VP, Wayne Siefert for his organizational leadership, and for all the 
SFPC volunteer instructors, referees, scorekeepers and helpers who made this an amazing day:  
Thank you Jeff Levine, Kathy Levine, Amy Alford, Annie Maes, Dr. Mike Jackson, Barbara 
Shoemaker, Nic Blouin, Eddy Stein, Julie Bugg, Ron Romero, Frank Lux, Abrey Mann, Janna 
Tuck, Harvey Pitterman, Gaby Loy, Jesse Loy, Eslee Kessler, and Sara McIntyre!!  
 
It was our joy to give back to community. 

And Diane Reynolds writes: 

Kudos to Chuck Stein for his efforts in getting the Santa Fe Pickleball Club to volunteer at the 
Food Depot.  We are visitors to Santa Fe for several months each summer.  I was delighted to 
see that the SFPC would be involved in giving back to the community. So, I 
volunteered!  Packing diapers, looking at cans for expired dates, assembling bags of individual 
items for recipients were some of the tasks we were assigned as a group----a group of 
picklers!  There are other community groups who also pitch in.  I do this same volunteering job 
in Florida, but I was astounded at what the Food Depot accomplishes for the people needing 
food in New Mexico.  If you are thinking of volunteering, just do it!  You will work with fellow 
picklers whom you may have competed against at Marcy; perhaps you will meet brand new 
pickle people to work with in the land of diapers.  If we can raise close to $100,000 for new 
courts as a group, it should be easy to give a couple hours of your time at Food Depot.  Your 
reward will be a bouquet of flowers (a little past prime) and a bar of candy, but more importantly 
you will have helped the community, many of whom have never heard of pickleball but depend 
on the kindness of fellow humans.  Sign up on the website or ask Chuck for more info!  Food 
Depot is almost as much fun as an 11-9 win against superior opponents! 

Dink & Drop Challenge 

The club is starting a challenge to their members.  This is how it will work.  You will find a partner to take the challenge 
with you.  Your team will need to complete 300 dinks and 15 drops each.  The club will provide an impartial counter 
from a designated list so you can concentrate on the skills. In each challenge session, you will have 3 attempts to 
demonstrate the dinking/dropping.  If you are not successful, no big deal.  You can sign up for another session; 
however, please be respectful of our volunteers’ time. Make sure you practice and are ready for the challenge.   

Dinking: You and your partner will have to complete 100 dinks in a row in 3 different positions for a total of 300 (150 
each person). 

Position 1:  Directly across from each other/ straight on dinking 

Position 2:  Cross court backhands  

Position 3:  Cross court forehands  

 (if one person is left-handed then cross court will be forehand/backhand)   

Dropping:  Each person will have to do 15 drops consecutively, where the ball to be dropped comes in between mid-
court and baseline.  The drop must land in the kitchen.  In this case, you are acting as an individual so you might get 
15 in a row and your partner may not.  Your partner will be hitting the balls to you from the kitchen to mid-court or 
further back.  There will be a line where mid-court starts.   

During your session, you both will get 3 attempts to complete each of the 3 dinking positions and drops.  You might 
pass one and not the next; but we will keep track of which ones you passed and/or which you must repeat. 

If you can pass both tests, your name will be added to the list in the newsletter under Dink and Drop successful 
challengers (bragging rights). 

How to sign up:  When you are ready to take the challenge, both you and your partner should sign up on the calendar. 
If you work and can’t make it to any of the calendar slots, we will make special arrangements for a counter to meet you 
at another time.  Contact:  David Wannigman to set up an appointment. 

 

Questions or concerns? 

Contact David Wannigman – The challenge director.  

 dwannigman@gmail.com  505-231-4263 

By Annie Maes 

First in a new series 

A Matter of Etiquette 

All players should strive to follow proper pickleball etiquette to ensure a pleasant experience for all. 

Don’t leave the ball on the ground when the game is over.  Always pick up the ball and return it to 
the ball tubes that were so lovingly made for our convenience or hand it off to the next group 
coming onto your court. 

A letter of appreciation from Martha Applegate: 

Dear Santa Fe and Santa Fe Pickleballers, 
I am headed back to Santa Fe after a very successful trip to shelters in Mexico. We went to four 
shelters in Juarez City: one for 10-year-olds to teens who have been deported and waiting for 
asylum, one for babies to 6-year-olds whose mothers can't care for them, and a large shelter for 
over 350 families including children, who by the way got most of Wanda's partner’s tools and tool 
cabinet. The final one was for close to 200 families who helped us unload the final remnants of 
the van. All donations were much appreciated by these fellow human beings! A blessing to you 
all as we were thanked profusely by everyone who received these profound gifts.  
 
See you soon on the courts. 
Martha 

1) The following link is to an article from the Wall Street Journal entitled “Six Exercises to 

Turbocharge Your Pickleball Game“ submitted by Nancy Germond.  Unfortunately one needs a 

subscription to the Wall Street Journal to read it.  This article includes the following exercises: Bird 

Dog (back exercise), Lateral Squat Shuffle with Band, Lateral Bosu Shuffle, Push-ups, One-leg 

Balance with Figure 8 Arms, and Single-Leg Ball Throw. 

https://www.wsj.com/articles/six-exercises-to-turbocharge-your-pickleball-game-11660328864  

 

2) Another is from the New York Times (also subscription needed to read) entitled Pickleball, 

Sport of the Future Injury?  

https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/20/health/pickleball-sports-injury.html#:~:text=Pickleball%

20injuries%20were%20on%20the,affecting%20people%2050%20and%20older  

 

3) Want to know where to play in Albuquerque?  Their Parks & Rec page shows where: 

https://www.cabq.gov/parksandrecreation/recreation/pickleball 

NM Games Results— Congratulations! 

Recently Nancy Germond and I met with Zane Fischer via Zoom.  
Zane was in his ‘outdoor office’ in a scenic Northern California 
Redwood forest, where he is working on a cabin renovation project 
through September with his partner, Katherine Lee. 
 
Naturally the first question for Zane burning on our lips was ”Are 
you always that lucky?” We were referring, of course, to the recent 
fundraiser and fun ”poker” event at Ft. Marcy on July 15th where 
Zane won both the 50/50 drawing of over $500 in cash and a $1000 
gift certificate towards participation in an Elite Pickleball Camp!  
Zane quickly retorted: “When it comes to pickleball, luck is my 
primary skill set.”  When the double drawing win occurred that day 
at Ft. Marcy, many of us there were just a little bit jealous, until 
Zane turned right around and gave his newly ‘won’ cash back to the 
Club for our court expansion project, truly a class act!  Zane also 
has since returned the pickleball destination gift certificate to the 
Club to use in a future event. 

 
Zane is originally from Bishop, California in the Eastern Sierra Nevada, Mammoth Mountain area 
but has been in Santa Fe for thirty-five years.  One of his childhood friends moved to Santa Fe, 
so he found himself visiting New Mexico during his middle and high school years, eventually 
moving here permanently in the late 80’s. 
 
Self-described as a ‘restless generalist’, Zane has a true entrepreneurial spirit.  He has worked in 
non-profits arts administration as executive director of the Center for Contemporary Art; as a 
journalist for ten years with the Santa Fe Reporter; and all-along dabbled in ideas on what makes 
a community better.  He is the co-founder and board president of MAKE Santa Fe, a workspace 
for artisans that has been open for 7 years off Siler Road offering facilities and equipment for 
woodworking, metal fabrication, 3D printing, laser cutting, sewing, etc., where a multitude of 
products are being manufactured.  During COVID lockdown MAKE Santa Fe was very involved 
in producing PPE masks, face shields and surgical gowns in support of local hospitals and for 
healthcare workers in Navajo Nation and Hopi communities, coordinating not only the 
manufacture but the delivery system by working with local pilot volunteers to fly the products to 
remote areas. Zane has worked with a group called MIX Santa Fe for many years to help launch 
small businesses and support local entrepreneurs. 
 
We asked Zane how he discovered pickleball.  In November of 2021, he was working on that 
renovation project in Northern California and decided he needed to find a way to get more 
exercise (work on his waistline!)  In the area was a picturesque site that had three pickleball 
courts.  He was introduced to the sport by a community of mostly retired ladies, kind and 
wonderful and anxious to share the sport by politely running him all around the court before 
stuffing him.  Repeatedly! Zane has not come to pickleball from an athletic background, having 
played only a bit of ping pong and occasionally hurled his body down the odd snow-covered 
mountain.  His take away from ping pong was having to unlearn the wristiness and spin that he 
employed in that game, reverting to the practice of just getting the ball safely over the net.  Back 
in Santa Fe, Zane started showing up at Ft. Marcy in February 2022 and was a regular at the 
courts by May.  He’s working on better resetting of volleys into the soft game and keeping down 
the unforced errors.  He loves the drill sessions provided by the Club.  He is so grateful to be a 
part of this community at SFPC and leaves the pickleball court each day hoping to return with a 
little more grace, both at the net and in life.  Zane will be back in Santa Fe in October and hopes 
to see you on the courts! 

Note from the Publisher:  Articles are regularly published on this exploding sport of Pickleball in 

various magazines and newspapers.  While most of them have some benefit to us, some of them 

are a bit lengthy, some need a subscription to read, some need permission to reprint in the 

newsletter, and some don’t apply to everyone, but if you have an article you think Club members 

might enjoy and benefit from, send the link in to either Nancy Mroz nancymroz@gmail.com or 

Bruce Panowski bpanowski@gmail.com and we will try to include it in this section. 

2022 USA Pickleball Rules Summary 

Rule Revisions. To aid in recognizing and understanding the rule changes, we 

are providing a rulebook revision document. This document is not intended to 

cover every wording change but is designed to guide you through the significant 

rule changes for 2022.  

https://usapickleball.org/what-is-pickleball/official-rules/rules-summary/ 

 

Submitted by Christine Wantuck  Certified Coach PPR  

 

Leagues:  We had 98 members sign up for our first league play.  We have league play by levels: 
beginner 2, intermediate 1, 2, and 3, and advanced.  Some players are calling this a “FLEX 
LEAGUE”.  Purposely, we did not set a specific time for league play so those that work or have 
vacation plans could participate.  This is a pro/con; for it is accommodating many individual 
schedules but also can make scheduling games difficult.  We will evaluate how this works out for 
players and take a survey from the league players to understand how this format worked. At this 
time, we plan to run leagues both in the fall and spring each year.   

 

Dinko De Mayo:  Last year, the club put on an event for the 5
TH

 of May called Dinko De Mayo.  
We plan to make this an annual event and will be looking for volunteers to start planning for next 
year.  If you have an idea of what you want this event to look like or want to help, please contact 
Cindy Lawton (clawts@gmail.com). 

 

Drill sessions:  The drill sessions are very popular and full each week. We understand that we 
are not meeting the needs of the club members as far as the number of drill sessions thar are 
available on the calendar.  The commitment for the instructors has been extensive.  At this time, 
although we would like to add drill sessions to the calendar, we do not have enough instructors to 
add any more drill sessions.  The club would like to train more instructors for beginner, 
intermediate, and advance drills so we can both offer more drill sessions and/or give the present 
instructors a bit of time off from their weekly commitment.  If you are willing to become a drill 
instructor, please contact Wayne or Cindy.  

 

Dink and Drop Challenge:  A big thank you to Dave Wannigman for leading the Dink and Drop 
challenge.   

 

Level Assessments: In response to suggestions and requests from many members regarding 
skill level assessments, the SFPC Board is developing a committee-based  assessment system. 
Thanks to the time and effort of Jae Hoon Lim, working with Board members, and incorporating 
recommendations from National and International Pickleball governing bodies, this objective and 
dispassionate committee will be able to schedule volunteer skill level evaluations for Club 
members.  Occasional evaluations may be required for participation in Club-scheduled events. 
Some new and current members who are not sanctioned tournament participants may be asked to 
schedule evaluations.  Current Rating Evaluations Committee (REC) members include: Jae Hoon 
Lim, Jim Hille, Mike Jackson, Wayne Siefert, Adam Wasserman, and Lynne Mendes. Specifics of 
the REC function and scheduling mechanisms are forthcoming. 

If you have any donations of clothes for orphanages in Mexico, please deliver to 

Martha Applegate’s Home before September 11th at: 

2887 Calle de Pinos Altos 

Santa Fe 

Text Martha at:  505-490-2032 

 

A C 

B 

D E 

A—Gaby/Jesse Loy 3.0 19+ Bronze 

B—Ram Pereyra/Linda Shafer 3.5 70+ Gold 

C—Cindy Lawton/Arturo Loy 4.0 19/50+ Silver 

D—Jim Hille/Nancy Germond 3.5 60+ Gold 

E—Julie Bugg/Owen Perillo 3.5 19+ Gold 

Publisher’s Note:  If we have misspelled 

you name, we sincerely apologize.  

Please notify me at 

bpanowski@gmail.com  and it will be 

corrected in the next newsletter. 

Bruce Panowski 
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